
Board of Education 
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education special meeting on June 30, 2014 at 6:30 p.m. in the Council 
Chambers, 3 Primrose Street. 
          

D. Leidlein, Chair     J. Erardi 
L. Roche, Vice Chair      L. Gejda 
K. Hamilton, Secretary    R. Bienkowski        

 K. Alexander       6 Staff 
J. Vouros                 30 Public 
D. Freedman                    2 Press 

 M. Ku (absent) 
 
Item 1 – Call to Order 
Mrs. Leidlein called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved to go into executive session to discuss 2014-2015 non-union 
wages and interview the candidate for Assistant Principal of Newtown Middle School and invite 
Dr. Erardi, Dr. Gejda, and James Ross.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 2 – Executive Session 
Item 3 – Public Session/Pledge of Allegiance 
Returned to public session at 7:40 p.m. 
 
Item 4 – Action Regarding Executive Session Items 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved that the Board of Education set the 2014-2015 non-union wages 
as presented by the Superintendent.  Mr. Alexander seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved that the Board of Education appoint James Ross as Assistant 
Principal of Newtown Middle School to begin on or about July 1, 2014 with salary per the 
administrator’s contract.  Ms. Hamilton seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 5 – Celebration of Excellence  
Dr. Erardi introduced the students being recognized.  Mitchell Girgasky received the CABE 
Student Leadership Award and stated that he would be attending Emerson College majoring in 
theater design and technology.  The following students were recognized for finishing in sixth 
place in the Odyssey of the Mind Competition in Iowa: Hannah Fitzgerald, Ryan Fitzgerald, 
Jacob Emmerthal, Jesse Sailer and Zachary Weiland.  Their adviser, Robin Fitzgerald, spoke 
about the competition. 
 
Joni Capoccitti was honored for her work for the Board of Education this past year.  Dr. Erardi, 
the Board members, Rudy Magnan, Tom Kelleher, Elizabeth Rallo and Anne Alzapeidi praised 
her outstanding work and spoke about her many qualities.  Pat Llodra also spoke and presented 
her with a proclamation from the Town of Newtown.  The Board of Education and Town are very 
grateful for what she has done for us.  
 
Item 6 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved that that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda 
which includes the minutes of June 3, 2014, donations to Sandy Hook School, Newtown High 
School, along with a donation to each school from Big Y Foods, the resignations of Natalie 
Hammond, Paul Jones, Emily Diker, Kristin Compton, Nicholas Drouin, and Brianne Panzarella,  
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and the extension of a leave of absence for Kaitlin Roig.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
 
Item 7 – Public Participation 
Cary Knop, 121 Head O’Meadow Road, requested adjustments to the budget to allow Head 
O’Meadow School to maintain four sections in third grade.  Having only three increases their 
class size to 24 and 25.  Removing the $40,000 for interior painting could be used for another 
teacher.  Children in these grades lost friends and increasing class size will not support these 
children. 
Tim Jackson, 4 Willow Brook Lane, also spoke about the Head O’Meadow class size and asked 
the Board to look at adding another teacher.  Higher class size makes their job more difficult. 
 
Item 8 – Reports 
Chair Report:  Mrs. Leidlein stated that with deep regret after tonight she would step down as 
chair and feels this is in the best interest of Newtown.  She needs to focus more attention to 
matters at home.   
 
Superintendent’s Report: 
Dr. Erardi referred to items in his report which includes the Kids Build program that educates 
children about the design and construction of their new school and the School Climate 
Transformation Grant which will help in the district recovery.  Also included was the enrollment 
grid which will be updated for the July 15 meeting, the Advocacy Conference agenda which will 
address the affordable health care act and its effect on school boards, and the SERV grant 
update. 
 
Dr. Erardi thanked Dr. Gejda for her work in processing the state reports.     
He also included a document on the partnership with Svigals regarding the new state safety 
standards.     
 
Committee Reports: 
Ms. Hamilton said the policy committee covered the Title IX policies last week.  They will go to 
the Board as one group of policies. 
 
The CIP Committee also met.  There are new roofing projects needed.  Regarding the high 
school auditorium project it was decided it would be better to update it as a maintenance 
project.  This encompasses seating, stage lighting, and ventilation in the roof.   
 
They also discussed the Chartwells agreement to guarantee us getting the profit from the 
national school lunch program. 
 
Mr. Vouros said the gifted program will be brought for a vote at the July 15 meeting.  He asked 
members to let them know who wanted to be on the curriculum committee. 
 
Item 9 – Old Business  
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved that the Board of Education approve Phase 3 scope of work as 
prepared by Svigals + Partners and acceptance of the final cost estimate as prepared by 
Consigli Construction.  Phase 3 includes roadway, driveway and site improvements for the 
replacement if the Sandy Hook School; new utility connections; all pedestrian and vehicular 
paved areas; play fields and ball fields; earthwork, excavation and retaining walls; and final site  



Board Meeting     -3-    June 30, 2014 
 
plantings. Approval and acceptance by the BOE signifies that the Phase 3 work complies with 
the previously approved Educational Specifications.  Mrs. Roche seconded.   
 
Julia McFadden and Geralyn Hoerauf spoke about the changes to the Phase 3 sitework.  We 
have to hire a plan reviewer because the state no longer has staff to do that.  After that review 
we send it to the state and then go out to bid.   The bids will go out in bid packages by Consigli.   
 
Ms. Hamilton asked about the contingency amount. 
Ms. Hoerauf said that it is 4% for the owner.  Consigli was carrying 6%.   
 
Ms. Hamilton and Mr. Freedman will attend the monthly status meetings. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Alexander moved that the Board of Education approve the 2014-2015 budget 
adjustments.  Mrs. Roche seconded.   
 
Mr. Bienkowski presented the recommended budget adjustments for 2014-2015. 
Ms. Hamilton asked for a list with all account numbers.   
Mr. Bienkowski said the monthly report will have these figures and then a new budget document 
will be made.   
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
CABE Policy Proposal:  
MOTION: Mr. Freedman moved that the Board of Education approve the CABE policy proposal.  
Ms. Hamilton seconded.   
 
Dr. Erardi stated that this proposal was endorsed by the committee.   
Ms. Hamilton feels this will be a more efficient process completed in a shorter time frame.   
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 10 – New Business 
Waiver by 12/14 Foundation  
MOTION: Mr. Alexander moved that the Board of Education approve the requested waiver by 
the 12/14 Foundation.  Mrs. Roche seconded.   
 
Dr. Michael Baroody and Mr. Michael Unger attended for the 12/14 Foundation.  Dr. Erardi said 
these were very dedicated individuals who were requesting a waiver from fees to use the high 
school auditorium as they did last year.  A waiver was also in place last year.  This activity has a 
direct correlation to recovery. 
 
Dr. Baroody is a Newtown parent who started the foundation to instill life skills in children.  
Performing arts allows them to heal.  The Yale Leadership Development Program is also 
working with them.  Michael Unger is the artistic director.   
   
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
MOTION: Mr. Alexander moved that the Board of Education approve the financial report and 
transfers for the month ending May 31, 2014.  Mr. Vouros seconded. 
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Mr. Bienkowski presented the financial report. 
Ms. Hamilton said there were a lot of accounts with small amounts but in total amount to a great 
deal of money.  She felt that the finance subcommittee should discuss this.  There needs to be 
more clarity. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Healthy Food Certification Statement:  
MOTION Mr. Alexander moved that on behalf of the Newtown Board of Education pursuant to 
section 12-215f of the Connecticut General Statutes, we hereby certify that all food items 
offered for sale to students in the school(s) under our jurisdiction, and not exempted from the 
Connecticut Nutrition Standards published by the Connecticut State Department of Education 
will not meet said standards during the period of July 1, 2014 through June 30, 2015.  Such 
certification shall include all food offered for sale to students separately from reimbursable 
meals at all times and from all sources, including but not limited to, school stores, vending 
machines, school cafeterias, and any fundraising activities on school premises, whether or not 
school sponsored.  Ms. Hamilton seconded. 
 
Mr. Bienkowski said we have never participated in this program.  When we reviewed Chartwells 
proposal earlier this year, they suggested participating in the healthy food program.  However, 
because we agreed to take the high school off the National School Lunch Program, we can’t 
participate in the healthy food certification program for the rest of the schools.   
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Tuition for the 2014-2015 School Year: 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved that the Board of Education set tuition at $16,000 for the 2014-
2015 school year.  Mr. Alexander seconded. 
Dr. Erardi said we had requests from New Milford and Bethel for children to attend our schools.  
He endorses the $16,000 tuition and is excited that others are looking to have their children 
come to our district. 
 
Mr. Vouros read the following questions from Mrs. Ku: 
1. As a district with a declining enrollment, we could benefit from the addition of out-of-
district students. Should we look at offering a competitive tuition rather than one based 
on per-pupil spending? 
Using the per-pupil-spending formula seems counter-productive in that we know that as 
enrollment declines, the cost per student is likely to go up (because fixed costs are 
spread over a smaller population). Thus, as enrollment declines, we would be 
discouraging the very population that could help shore up the enrollment and cost per 
student. 
2. Given that tuition is calculated based on the per pupil spending in the district, tuition 
from one year to the next could be quite variable, possibly making it difficult for a family 
to make a commitment to a Newtown education. Would we want to consider locking in a 
tuition for four years at a time? 
 
Mr. Vouros asked what effect this will have if the student arrives and then needs special 
education services. 
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Dr. Erardi said there will be a billable service for additional staffing needs.  $16,000 is the 
baseline for a regular education student.  He would like to pilot the opportunity to get back to 
these parents with the amount.   
 
Ms. Hamilton asked if that amount is what they will actually pay. 
Dr. Erardi said we would never bring a child in and have to create an additional section.  The 
acceptance would not affect the fiscal responsibility to the town.  This becomes a potential 
revenue stream and also would entice our profile 
 
Ms. Hamilton asked if they would count as one of our students. 
Dr. Erardi said yes and they would become part of our district. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked what would happen if we increase the amount and the student would not be 
able to stay.   
Dr. Erardi said there would be a clause why we wouldn’t take the student back.  He feels we 
would provide education for the life of the school they are entering.  It would have to recommit 
for the next level.   
Mr. Freedman asked about sports participation. 
Dr. Erardi said there are CIAC rules specifically about bringing in athletes from other town. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked how we would market ourselves to draw students from other towns. 
Dr. Erardi stated we would look at what unique programs we have that will entice other 
students.  Depending on the number of students coming from other towns, we would have to 
decide if there would be an offsite location for a regional program.   
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Reconstitution of the Curriculum and Instruction Committee: 
Mrs. Leidlein stated that Mr. Vouros and Mrs. Ku expressed interest in being part of this 
committee.  She said the charge is that members of the committee would meet with 
administration and staff to review curriculum updates, new textbooks, proposed new 
courses and course changes prior to the agenda items reaching the full Board of 
Education. This committee will be constituted with a subcommittee chair and one 
additional board member. 
 
Item 11 – Public Participation 
Karyn Holden, Berkshire Road, presented the Sandy Hook PTA Literary magazine to the Board 
members.     
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Freedman seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously.   
Item 12 - Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 10:20 p.m. 
   Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
   __________________________________ 
             Kathy Hamilton 
        Secretary 
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